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Minutes of the nineteenth Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody

Cathedral Room, Richmond House, Department of Health, 79 Whitehall, London, 17 June 2015

Attendees:

Ben Gummer

- Minister for Care Quality (Chair)
Andrew Selous
- Minister for Prisons, Probation and Rehabilitation 

Anne McDonald 
- Deputy Director, Offender Health & Mental Health Legislation, DH

Deborah Coles 
- Co-Director, INQUEST 

Dame Anne Owers 
- Chair of Independent Police Complaints Commission (IPCC)

Caroline Hacker
- Care Quality Commission (CQC) 

Peter Dawson

- Prison Reform Trust (for Juliet Lyon)
Mark Lipczynski
- Home Office (for Head of Police Integrity and Powers Unit) 
Lord Toby Harris 
- Chair of the Independent Advisory Panel  

Nick Ephgrave 
- National Policing Lead, Custody 

Andrew Tweddle
- Coroners’ Society for England & Wales 
Fiona Malcolm 
- Executive Director of Operations, Samaritans 

Fiona Grossick
- NHS England, (for Kate Davies)
Mike Durkin 

- NHS England, Director of Patient Safety
Catherine Shaw
- HM Inspectorate of Prisons (for Nick Hardwick)
Clare Checksfield
- Immigration Enforcement, Home Office

Frances Crook
- Howard League for Penal Reform 
Digby Griffith 

- Director of National Operational Services, NOMS 

Rachel Atkinson 
- Deputy Director Reducing Reoffending, MoJ
Lord McNally

- Chair, Youth Justice Board
Michael Loughlin 
- Deputy Prisons and Probation Ombudsman

Christine Kelly 
- NHS England
George Barrow
- Head of Secretariat to Ministerial Council
Kishwar Hyde 

- Deputy Head of Secretariat to Ministerial Council (minutes)
Alice Balaquidan 
- Secretariat Support
Apologies
Mike Penning

- Minister for Policing, Crime and Criminal Justice
Prof Louis Appleby 
- Chair, National Suicide Prevention Strategy Advisory Group
Val Meachin

- National Council for the Independent Monitoring Board 
Heather Hurford
- HM Inspectorate of Constabulary (for Dru Sharpling) 

HH Judge Peter Thornton QC - Chief Coroner
Nigel Newcomen 
- Prisons and Probation Ombudsman

Juliet Lyon 

- Prison Reform Trust

Nick Hardwick

- HM Chief Inspector of Prisons
Kate Davies 

- NHS England
​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​________________________________________________________________________

	Agenda Item 1: Welcome and apologies




1.  The Minister welcomed everyone to the nineteenth meeting of the Board. Apologies had been received Mike Penning MP, Prof Louis Appleby, Val Meachin, Heather Hurford, HH Judge Peter Thornton QC, Nigel Newcomen, Juliet Lyon, Kate Davies and Nick Hardwick. 
	Agenda Item 2: (i) Approval of minutes of the last meeting (MBDC 145)



2.  The Board approved the minutes of the previous meeting held in February 2015. 
(ii) Update on action points and matters arising (MBDC 146)

3.  The Minister noted that all actions were complete or were on the agenda for substantive discussion. 
4.  Action 18/1: Department for Education to enquire as to whether the children's home regulations should include the Office of the Children's Commissioner on the list of organisations to be informed if a child dies in a secure children's home. 
      DfE had fed back that they looked carefully at this proposal but concluded that maintaining a single and clear reporting line through Ofsted was the best way of ensuring effective and timely reporting. They had spoken to the Office of the Children’s Commissioner to advise them of the decision.   

5.  Action 18/2: Home Office Immigration Enforcement to report on (i) the outcome of the internal review of immigration data (ii) confirmation of the sensitivities in publishing the HOMES training manual and a specific outline of the elements that are likely to be redacted.  

Clare Checksfield explained that work was progressing and that she would report back on their review of data and publication of the HOMES training manual to the Board in October. Deborah Coles stated that INQUEST remained concerned that escort data was not being put into the public domain. Clare Checksfield reassured her that these concerns would be discussed in the proposals to Ministers. 
The Minister requested that the issues raised at this Board should all be answered in the HO presentation at the next meeting. 
Action 1: Immigration Enforcement to report back to the next meeting on the issues raised on the HOMES training manual.

6.  Action 18/3: Secretariat to arrange a meeting between Board members (INQUEST, Coroners’ Society and Office of the Chief Coroner) and MoJ Civil Legal Aid officials to discuss funding for families to be legally represented at inquests. 

The meeting took place on 4 June.  Discussion about work resulting from this had already started and it was likely to be followed up by a meeting of officials and the INQUEST lawyers’ group. There would be an update at the next meeting.
Action 2: Civil Legal Aid officials to report back to October meeting about the status of LA funding for families.

7.  Deborah Coles conveyed her thanks to the Secretariat for arranging the meeting.
8.  Action 18/4: Lord Harris to coordinate a meeting of operational leads with responsibility for learning lessons to prevent future deaths.

This would be covered under agenda item 7.

9.  Action 18/5:  IAP to liaise with CQC about classification of cases in which the cause of death is not known and to discuss improvements to reclassification of deaths of detained patients. 

The IAP was conversing with the CQC about the feasibility and would report back.
10.  Action 18/6: PPO report on the key issues in deaths investigated in 2013/14 to be added to the agenda for next meeting.   

This would be covered under agenda item 9.

11.  Action 18/7: INQUEST report Deaths in Mental Health Detention: An investigation framework fit for purpose for substantive agenda item at next Board meeting.
This would be covered under agenda item 5.
	Agenda Item 3: Role of the Ministerial Council (MBDC 147)



12.  A paper on the role of the Council had been circulated prior to the meeting. The Minister referred members to the paper and thanked them for the work that had been progressed to date and their contributions to that work. He confirmed that reducing the number of deaths in custody was an area of great interest to the government.

13.  The Minister invited Lord Harris to reflect on the work carried out by the Independent Advisory Panel. Lord Harris gave a brief summary of some of the work of the Panel:
· The Panel had made 45 recommendations to the Ministerial Board since 2009. Lord Harris was happy to report that 19 of these had been fully implemented, while another 18 have been accepted either partially or fully and were being progressed.  

· Annual statistical reports had been published since 2011 and gave a breakdown of all deaths in custody across all sectors since 2001.  These were the only reports of their kind and the Panel had worked with organisations to improve the quality of the data provided.
· Common principles on restraint had been developed by the Panel working with leaders from custodial settings and the Independent Restraint Advisory Panel (IRAP). They were published in July 2013 and covered expectations for restraint training; management of restraint incidents; medical risks relating to the use of restraint and governance procedures such as de-briefing and data collation.
· IAP Common Principles on family liaison were developed and published in February 2013 

· The IAP’s Information Sharing Statement (ISS) was endorsed by the Information Commissioner and the Ministerial Board in 2011 and by the General Medical Council in March 2012 before being circulated to service leaders for dissemination to operational staff. Recent meetings with leaders in NOMS, Immigration Enforcement, NHS England and the College of Policing had revealed that each organisation was making progress in building the statement into their policies and guidance. 

· The Panel had pushed for action and facilitated progress on amendments to the Children’s Home Regulations enabling Prison and Probation Ombudsman to investigate all deaths of children which had come into force in April 2015.

14.  The Minister asked whether the departmental sponsors had any comments. Anne McDonald stated that the Ministerial Board was the only forum where common issues could be raised and shared and this had been particularly important for NHS England. Her words were echoed by both Mark Lipczynski and Mark Taylor. 
15.  The Minister reminded everyone that the Triennial Review of the Ministerial Council, including the Board, was proposed and encouraged them to engage with the reviewers if called upon.

16.  Lord McNally wanted to ensure that the scope of the Ministerial Council made a specific reference to youth custody. 
Action 3: Secretariat to amend wording on scope of work of the Ministerial Council.

	Agenda Item 4: Investigation of deaths of detained patients (Revision of the Serious Incident Framework) (MBDC 148)



17. Mike Durkin, NHS England Director of Patient Safety, stated that the board provided NHS England with a scrutiny and challenge which was difficult through other means. 
18. The revision of the Serious Incident Framework (SIF) had come about as a result of concerns raised by INQUEST and others. NHS England were trying for a more robust and transparent process and were inviting families into every level of the investigation. 
19. Mike Durkin outlined the refreshed framework, which reinforced the fundamental principles of investigation, and acknowledged the previous failings on timings including around the publication of reports. 
20. The Secretary of State had asked NHS England to lead on a piece of work to look into the possibility of creating an independent patient safety investigation unit, along similar lines to the air accidents investigation branch, where emphasis was on finding solutions rather than apportioning blame.
21. Mechanisms for sharing learning would be

· A Patient Safety Expert Group for Mental Health and Learning Disabilities.

· Improving the recording and reporting of restraint on the National Reporting and Learning System; there was believed to be under-reporting in several trusts and this would have to be improved.
· A review of all incidents resulting in serious harm and death

· The implementation of the means to measure common types of harm (self harm, violence, medical omissions, restraint) through Mental Health Safety Thermometers.

22.  The need to reduce the variability in quality of investigations and the response to families remained.

23.  Christine Kelly, NHS England, explained that Fiona Grossick had been appointed as quality assurance lead looking at clinical reviews and pulling together lessons learnt. 
24.  Lord McNally advised that the YJB wanted to use the NHS work to help them in their review of their own incident reporting system.
	Agenda Item 5: Update - Investigation of deaths of detained patients – INQUEST report (MBDC 149)


25.  Deborah Coles explained that the report was launched in February 2015. Mental health was a persistent theme and deaths of detained patients had been a neglected area. There were an increasing number of families coming to INQUEST concerned about how investigations were proceeding. Of interest were:

· 60% of all deaths in custody were those of patients detained under the Mental Health Act 1983
· The need for research 
· A “shocking” lack of family liaison; sometimes families remained uninformed of the start of an investigation or what they could expect.

· Delays in the production of reports

· Problems created by inquests relying upon investigation reports.
26.  The investigation process was of concern as it was not independent enough. Where investigations were carried out by employees of the same Trust there was concern over the independence of the findings. While Deborah welcomed Mike Durkin’s assurances on the SIF, nothing had been done to set up an independent body. 
27.  The report recommended
(i) a fully independent system of investigations, 

(ii) the meaningful involvement of families, 

(iii) better collation of statistics and 

(iv) clearer guidance from the Chief Coroner for coroners and the publication of an annual report, drawing together findings and lessons.

28. Mike Durkin responded and specifically referenced the new statutory duty of candour in the NHS.
29. Dame Anne Owers flagged that there was a sub-set of cases (for health investigation) which had had police involvement.    IPCC was in discussion with NHSE about clarifying the police and NHS boundary.

30. Lord Harris welcomed the initiatives and sense of momentum.  The IAP had previously raised concerns about the variations in quality and lack of independence in detained patients’ death reports. The IAP, and more recently the Harris Review, had held “family days” where families had relayed some of their stories; these confirmed the lack of family involvement.
31. Caroline Hacker advised that one of the challenges for the CQC was following up the cause of death and circumstances surrounding the death where inquests took many months to report. However CQC now had the power to take robust action where there was evidence of problems in trusts.
32. Deborah Coles commented that there could be a real variance between information from investigations and information from families at the inquest. She also drew attention to the legal representation of NHS trusts at inquests and the need for families to get legal aid funding for their own lawyers.

33. Michael Loughlin said that families of prisoners who died in hospital found it difficult to understand that a process like the PPO’s applied in prison but not in hospitals. 
34.  The Minister promised an update by October on the steps being taken to reform NHS Investigations. 

Action 4: Mike Durkin to report back to next meeting with update on the NHS investigation function.
35.  Ben Gummer raised the issue of transfer of liabilities when Trusts were merged or new organisations set up and asked for information on the transfer of other services – particularly prison/probation – to ensure that when providers changed liability for existing incidents transferred or were clearly managed by the previous provider. Andrew Selous would like to look at this across the piece in the MoJ and asked for a report back in October.

Action 5: NOMS to report back to next Ministerial Board on transfer of liabilities.
	Agenda Item 6: Update - Use of restraint in mental health settings (MBDC 150)




36.  This item was previously discussed by the Board in Feb 2014. Anne McDonald provided an update following the publication of DH guidance Positive and Proactive Care in 2014 which provided guidance aimed to create a culture that used restrictive interventions as a last resort. 
37.  The MHA Code of Practice was revised and came into force in April 2015. The Code applied to all providers and required them to take responsibility for the use of restrictive interventions by:

· Producing restrictive intervention reduction plans 

· Deciding the type and level of restrictive interventions that should be used in their organisation 

· Ensuring that staff had appropriate training but that their overall training included a focus on the legal framework, de-escalation and understanding the cause of challenging behaviour.

38.  Lord McNally advised that young people in the secure estate should be assessed for mental health issues. He advocated that restraint in the youth estate should be similar to that used in health settings. Lord Harris stated that there was a need to address contractors who were designing their own restraint methods.

39.  Anne McDonald advised that DH were establishing a programme which would include accrediting training. Deborah Coles asked if data was collected on the use of restraint in Child and Adolescent Mental Health Services (CAMHS).  
Action 6: Anne McDonald to find out if data is collected on use of restraint in CAMHS services.
	Agenda Item 7: Work of the IAP – Learning Lessons (MBDC 151)



40.  Lord Harris explained that he had presented some “wiring diagrams” at the last Board which showed that there was no single mechanism for learning lessons; even when lessons had been learnt they had not necessarily permeated to those doing the work. 
41.  Following agreement from the Board, an event on 13 May explored questions around how to improve organisational learning on the deaths of detainees. Themes explored included leadership, confidence, professional judgement, assurance structures and training and thoughts on creating “cultural change”. It had been a productive day; several attendees had not met each other and exchanged contacts. In summary the messages from the day were:
· Sending an e-mail does not change practice

· Interactive training leads to better learning

· There needed to be monitoring, assurance and revisiting.

· Defensiveness is a barrier to learning and change.

· Other sectors may have better methods which the public sector can learn from.

42.  He concluded that a further workshop was needed as well as a more formal structure. The National Preventative Mechanism (NPM) could be a potential tool. If the Board agreed, this could lead to a more systematic piece of work. Lord McNally stated he would like to look internationally. Catherine Shaw, HMI Prisons, explained that NPM would be useful, but was not currently resourced.

43.  PPO would support any work to embed learning and make recommendations to that effect in their reports to establishments. Anne Owers, IPCC, stated that being open to learn from mistakes was a serious issue for the police.
44.  Deborah Coles highlighted that at the end of the inquest process there was no process for learning lesson or ensuring change as a result. 
45.  Peter Dawson, Prison Reform Trust, reflected on the issues within prison services and talked about the significance of a culture from managers that implied care and respect.
46.  Digby Griffith agreed that policy change had to be backed up with reinforcing messages and training and that the service probably did not reflect upon situations enough. NOMS had had some learning days for staff, away from their work environment where they had the opportunity to talk and really consider safety. 
47.  Mike Durkin stated that health had set up collaborative learning networks to embed patient safety lessons. The Minister concluded that this important piece of work should be incorporated into the IAP work programme. He stated the Panel should commission the literature review but added that they should ensure that any learning from the work NHS England was leading should be included.
	Agenda Item 8: Work of the IAP - Harris Review



48. Lord Harris reported that the Harris Review had been announced in February 2014 by the then Secretary of State for Justice, Chris Grayling. The review was conducted by members of the IAP led by Lord Harris. 
49. The Review had been a substantial piece of work; the Panel had met 22 times, including meeting with a variety of stakeholders, and carried out research, spoken to ex-prisoners and visited prisons. The call for submissions had elicited 54 responses. The Review had looked in detail at the cases of 83 young adults and four deaths of under-18s.

50. The report was submitted pre-election and the recommendations were cross-departmental. The intention was to publish the report in the near future. 
51. Andrew Selous agreed that this was a substantial piece of work and that he would like to see it published as soon as possible. 
	Agenda Item 9: PPO report on the key issues in deaths investigated in 2013/14

(MBDC152)




52.  Michael Loughlin explained that the report had taken a detailed look at deaths in the prison estate. It was published in March 2015 and compared data on deaths to the year before. There was no simple well-evidenced answer to explain why self-inflicted deaths increased so sharply and so quickly in 2013 and 2014. 
53.  Lessons from this were:
· To actively look for risks

· Where possible, avoid segregation

· Have an effective emergency response (“code blue” – should trigger an automatic request for an ambulance).

54.  Digby Griffith stated that this was an excellent report which was sent out to prison leaders informing them to ensure that all their staff read it. 
55.  The situation with time-out-of-cell was improving with the employment of 200 new prison officers. Staff not recognising risk was not acceptable and NOMS intended to investigate this. 
56.  The prevalence of new psycho-active substances was having an impact; they were creating a new economy and fear in prison linked to debt and bullying. The service could not yet test for these but they were working urgently to find processes. 

57.  There had been 25 self-inflicted deaths in prisons so far this financial year, 13 of which had taken place in May. This was a slight reduction on the year before. No pattern was discernible, but NOMS was still analysing the figures.  

58.  Frances Crook referred to another recent PPO publication on segregation. The Howard League had found a worrying increase in the use of “informal” segregation which circumvented all the protections associated with formal processes. There was a particular issue with putting challenging children into isolation. She was pleased to note that more staff were being recruited generally and the specific staff improvements at Feltham. There was a worrying increase in the use of adjudications against vulnerable children.
59.  Fiona Malcolm stated that the Samaritans were focusing on reception ensuring that Samaritans staff were present in reception and visitor lounges and had produced an information DVD to be played in reception areas. They had noticed the improvements linked to the appointment of regional safer custody roles, and with improved volunteer liaison regionally.
60.  Lord McNally advised that there had been no recent deaths in the youth estate. There had been 14 deaths since 2001 and YJB had provided the Harris Review with the analysis of these deaths. YJB were working with NOMS on the transfer between estates and smoother transition into adulthood.

61.  Andrew Selous stated that the government were working urgently on new psycho-active substances. Once these could be tested for their use could be significantly reduced. He agreed that emergency response times needed improvement.
62.  Michael Loughlin advised that the PPO were just about to publish a report on psycho-active substances.

PPO/IPCC Jurisdiction Gap

63.  Dame Anne Owers raised the issue of a jurisdiction gap identified following the death of a man held in court cells waiting to come before the court. The PPO remit started at the point of remand or sentencing, while the IPCC only dealt with deaths in police custody or in transition/escort. Dame Anne had been liaising with the PPO and they would work out who it was who should deal with such cases. The Minister said that the gap needed to be fixed and asked for action on this before the next meeting; in the meantime the MOJ would make ad hoc referrals to the PPO.

Action 7: IPCC and PPO to report back to next meeting about potential solutions to the jurisdiction gap.
	Agenda Item 10: Any Other Business




64.  Andrew Tweddle raised an issue about the grey area of state detention definition that applied to people subject to Deprivation of Liberty Safeguards (DoLS) under the mental Capacity Act. Lord Harris advised that this might be considered as part of the Triennial Review.  
65.  The Minister thanked the secretariat for the papers. He asked that in future, as part of the standing items, the co-sponsor leads should produce a short update paper on deaths in their sectors.
Action 8: co-sponsors to produce update papers on deaths in custody in their sectors as part of standing items to all Ministerial Board meeting.
	Agenda Item 11: Date of next Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody




66.  It was intended that the Board meet next in October.  The Home Office Minister, Mike Penning, would chair. A date would be canvassed and confirmed in due course.
PAGE  
9

